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February 19, 2008
Mr. Thomas Fidler, Deputy Secretary 

Air and Waste Management

16th Floor, RCSOB

400 Market Street

Harrisburg, PA  17105

Dear Deputy Secretary Fidler;

Waste program staff provided an excellent review of the waste program regulatory changes under consideration at the January Citizens Advisory Council (CAC) meeting.  CAC supports efforts to promote both a more sustainable and protective approach to waste management.  Reducing the overall creation of waste, recycling, source reduction and public education all have roles in promoting a more sustainable approach to waste control.  
In deference to the deadline requested of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee at its January meeting, we have prepared the following list of issue areas and questions, and request that the department respond at the March 18 CAC meeting.
· Implementation and resources:  DEP has undertaken a very complex set of changes in this package; significant outreach and training (for industry, local government and DEP staff) will be needed.  It is imperative that we assess the impacts of these changes on DEP staff and resources, and their ability to implement and enforce them.
· What provisions are being made to conduct this training and outreach, to develop much-needed guidance, etc.?  
· What improvements are expected from these revisions in both protecting the environment and in administering the programs?  
· Does DEP have the staff and the resources to effectively implement these changes?  
· Will DEP use recycling coordinators and environmental educators as part of its outreach and education?
· Fee increases:  CAC is generally supportive of increasing fees associated with DEP’s programs, since many have not been adjusted over the years, and are inadequate to offset the Department’s costs in administering its programs.  
· We assume that the proposed increases are justified by a workload analysis for each of the activities, but request a confirmation or explanation of the appropriateness of the increases.  
· We also request an explanation of how the increased fees will promote more sustainable management of waste, such as encouraging reuse and recycling.

· Changes to the definition of waste:  it is our understanding that the definition of waste is being changed to facilitate reuse of materials; we support the theory but have questions about the practical results.  
· How will the proposed changes promote sustainable waste management practices?
· How will any environmental problems resulting from misuse of the materials no longer within the regulatory constraints of the waste program be addressed, and who will pay for any needed remediation?
· Will the materials that will be dropped out of the system be tracked to evaluate and demonstrate effectiveness of these changes in achieving environmental improvement and economic efficiency?
· Changes to permit application review and renewal process:  It appears that harms v. benefits will only be evaluated in conjunction with the original permit application, requiring a very long term view of the pros and cons of the proposed facility.  This is further compounded by making the permit renewal a compliance review, not an opportunity to evaluate and adjust to changing conditions (market and otherwise).
· Please explain the justification for making these changes.  How does the proposed change better protect the environment?  How does it better protect the public?

· If Pennsylvania already has excess capacity, what is the rationale for granting a long term right to continued expansion without opportunities for ensuring the benefits outweigh the harms over time?

· With regard to permit renewal, please define what is compliance and when is it determined?  How many violations are allowed over the life of the permit phase?

· How does this affect DEP’s flexibility to address evolving and new environmental impacts and issues over the lifetime of the facility?  Is there an opportunity to amend permit conditions?

· How is the level of bonding/financial assurances for these facilities calculated given how long they are projected to be in operation, much less the long term liability posed by future failure of the technology?  How will the impacts from post closure management be addressed?
· Will guaranteeing long term excess capacity encourage more out of state waste and discourage sustainable waste management practices such as recycling, source reduction, etc.?
· Market solutions to environmental issues should focus on addressing market failures such as externalities and imperfect competition.  This proposal seems to further limit what little competition exists in waste disposal, and will also limit Pennsylvania’s ability to address any future externalities.
· While we agree that it is a good idea to ensure early input and encourage a long term view, it is difficult to accurately predict long term impacts and concerns.  The process should ensure that there remains an opportunity to periodically request or trigger a new assessment of harms and benefits.  We note that it would be to the advantage of permittees, as well, to be able to show what they have done to address evolving issues.  

· It would be helpful to have a side by side comparison (w/ timeframes) of how the process currently works (who does what and when) vs. what is proposed.

· Local and Municipal Involvement Process—
· How will DEP insure that public participation is adequate, fair, and objective?  Where is ultimate accountability for public participation?

· Why eliminate ‘contiguous municipalities’ from the list?  A long term facility such as a landfill can affect the economy of a large area, and those affected should be included in the process.

· What if someone/some organization is purposely excluded?

· What about environmental justice communities?  Waste disposal permits were identified as trigger permits by the EJ Workgroup.

· Disposal bans

· For each of the materials proposed to be banned, we need to compare the costs and benefits of beneficial use/reuse to the costs and benefits of disposal.  For example, banning food waste will reduce the ability for landfills to recover methane and generate carbon offsets, but these may be better captured by handling food waste and organics in a separate facility.
· For a number of these materials, it is not clear how the necessary infrastructure and markets will be developed.  How does DEP intend to encourage such business opportunities in all areas of the Commonwealth (especially in rural areas)?  How will this effort be funded?  
· We caution that some of the bans may result in unintended consequences, such as illegal dumping, tire piles, etc.

· Will the bans increase the cost of disposal?  If so, this may increase the cost-effectiveness of recycling.
· Where do things stand with re: manufacturer take-back programs as one solution to dealing with the banned streams of materials?

· How will these bans be implemented and enforced, and by who?  Who is liable for non-compliance?  How will the bans be applied to out of state waste?  How will the necessary education and outreach be funded?
· What is the status of continued efforts to increase recycling of existing recycling streams?  How will it be financed?

· What incentives are provided for pollution prevention such as source reduction of materials still falling under the definition of waste?  Can more be done?
Council looks forward to our continued dialog at the March CAC meeting on these far-reaching changes.  Please contact Sue Wilson, Council’s Executive Director at 787-4527 if you have any questions.
Sincerely,

Cynthia Carrow



David Strong
Chair
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cc:  Secretary McGinty
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